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● (1100)

[English]
The Chair (Mr. Bob Bratina (Hamilton East—Stoney Creek,

Lib.)): I call this meeting to order. I see we have a quorum.

The first meeting of 2021 of the Standing Committee on Indige‐
nous and Northern Affairs is now under way. Of course we start
with the acknowledgement that we're meeting on the traditional un‐
ceded territory of the Algonquin people, if we're in Ottawa. In my
location it is the territories of the Haudenosaunee, Anishinabe and
Chonnonton first nations.
[Translation]

Good morning, everyone.
[English]

Once again, to ensure that the meeting is properly conducted and
moves smoothly for our guests—and we have one guest ready to
present—we have to make sure that the translators can hear to
properly translate. That means you select the language you wish to
speak on the little interpretation globe at the bottom centre of your
screen. Make sure it is on English. If you choose to speak French,
of course, you select the French one. When speaking, ensure that
your video is turned on, and please speak slowly and clearly. Those
who are not speaking should have their microphones on mute.

Our first meeting is under way. Joining us by video conference
for the first hour is Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy of the
Nishnawbe Aski Nation.

Jason, welcome to our committee meeting. You have up to six
minutes for your presentation. Please, go ahead.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy (Nishnawbe Aski Na‐
tion): Thank you, everyone, and good morning.

My name is Jason Smallboy and I am one of the deputy grand
chiefs of the Nishnawbe Aski Nation, or NAN. We're a political ter‐
ritorial organization that represents 49 first nations in northern On‐
tario, the majority of which are accessible only by air or winter
road. Thirty-two of our treaties are considered remote.

I want to talk to you about issues surrounding food. The cost of
living in our communities is much higher than, say, that in southern
Ontario. While our general day-to-day costs of things such as utili‐
ties, food, etc., are higher than those for our southern counterparts,
the cost of food is astronomical in comparison. For example, the
price of milk or baloney or bread at a convenience store in Ottawa
would be considered cheap in our territory. Our people are paying

close to two to three times the prices in a convenience store in Ot‐
tawa for basic staples and necessities.

A little over a year ago, before the pandemic, I attended a climate
change conference in Whitehorse, Yukon. While I was there I went
to a grocery store to purchase some fruit and snacks for myself and
I noticed that the prices for the groceries were about the same as in
southern Ontario. I have to ask, how is it possible to have the same
prices in Whitehorse as in Ottawa? If this is possible, then that tells
me it's possible for us to make some major changes in the NAN ter‐
ritory on the price of food.

The high cost of food is not the only issue in terms of food secu‐
rity. The food that is available tends to be highly processed and un‐
healthy. Our members face moderate to severe food insecurity as
they are unable to access or acquire foods that are healthy and ac‐
ceptable. Access to healthy food in our communities is a significant
barrier for all.

Purchasing significant healthy food to sustain growing families is
impossible for many, primarily because of the cost. Many rely on
imported foods, which are extremely expensive and often nutrient-
deficient options that further contribute to poor health outcomes.
Because of the high unemployment rates in our territory, the major‐
ity of our families are forced to purchase and consume these un‐
healthy foods, which leads to our communities being disproportion‐
ately affected by poorer health outcomes.

Despite pleas from our community members and academic stud‐
ies by external bodies, there has not been any substantial govern‐
ment support. This situation has been exacerbated by the pandemic,
limiting food availability and further driving price increases. The
most vulnerable in our communities have been greatly impacted, as
a healthy diet becomes further out of reach for their families.

A significant and sustainable change is needed. We must re-envi‐
sion food systems and food governance within our nation, because
what has been made available through government funding and ini‐
tiatives to address food security in the north simply isn't working.
Simply providing subsidies on food will not address this issue. We
support a system change, placing emphasis on the traditional cul‐
ture of food within communities and the significant role it plays in
not only physical health outcomes but also mental health outcomes.



2 INAN-13 January 26, 2021

We understand that land-based foods play a critical role in the di‐
ets of many, but these practices are becoming a luxury for many
families who do not have the means to go out on the land or for
those for whom the knowledge of country foods has been lost. Our
communities are eager to make change for themselves, but they
need financial support so that they can acquire equipment such as
rototillers needed to create gardens, infrastructure such as storage
facilities and community-owned stores.

There is a growing concern about the safety of our traditional
foods as environmental factors play a larger role than ever. Many
have noted changes in the migratory patterns of animals, and others
have become aware of areas once thought to be safe that are now
too polluted to safely harvest from.
● (1105)

Now, more than ever, there is a great awareness of how first na‐
tions in the north experience great inequality in providing healthy
and culturally acceptable foods for their families. The pandemic has
made the gaps in the current system glaring holes, leaving many
vulnerable and significantly impacted. Experiencing constant fear
of food insecurity is traumatic, demoralizing and unnecessary. We,
as a nation, seek to move forward and find solutions to create re‐
silient and sustainable food systems for our people.

In closing, I want to let everybody know that we have been
working with nutrition north Canada, and together we have been
looking at possible solutions that will address many of the issues.
But we need your political will and support to implement these so‐
lutions that will result in real change. Also, financial resources are
needed to put the changes into action. By making these resources
available, our people will be impacted directly and our communi‐
ties can begin to move to healthier states so that we can bring our
people to the same state the rest of the country enjoys.

That is my opening. I'm here and available to answer any ques‐
tions that any of you may have.

Thank you.
● (1110)

The Chair: Thank you so much, Deputy Grand Chief. It's an ex‐
cellent beginning to our meeting today.

We'll go to our round of questioners. First up is a six-minute
round. I have on my list Mr. Melillo, Ms. Jones, Madam Bérubé
and Ms. Blaney.

Mr. Melillo, would you please go ahead for six minutes.
Mr. Eric Melillo (Kenora, CPC): Thank you very much, Mr.

Chair.

Thank you to the deputy grand chief for joining us today. Those
opening remarks already gave us a lot to think about. I trust that as
we move through the questions, we'll have much more to work
with. Let me say that it's an honour to be able to speak with you
today, as I represent the riding of Kenora and many communities
that, of course, you also represent with your organization.

One of the things you mentioned was the winter road system,
which is obviously very important for many of the remote commu‐
nities in my riding. We know that with the changing environment

and the warmer winter—every day but today has been relatively
warm in our region—the seasons are shorter. They're expected to be
shorter. They're already causing some significant issues in winter
road availability for many of these northern first nations.

I have heard recently from some chiefs in my riding that they're
actually going to be appealing to the federal government to, hope‐
fully, get some support to ensure that the winter road system can be
maintained and optimized, especially given the shorter season they
have. Of course, as you know, if their goods aren't being driven up,
if food is not being brought up through the road system, it's being
flown in at a much higher cost. I'm wondering if you could speak a
little more about the importance of that winter road system and en‐
suring that it's as viable as possible for those remote communities.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Thanks for the question.

Yes, it's true that the winter road network that we have in our ter‐
ritory is vital to the delivery of goods to the community, especially
fuel. In my experience, when I was working for NAN as a staff
member about 10 years ago, we had a meeting. I think it was with
the ADM for INAC at the time. Members of many of my communi‐
ties came to our office, and we met with them. They were con‐
cerned that they weren't going to be able to fly the fuel in that was
needed for a year-round supply of energy to their communities.

During that meeting, they mentioned that just to fly in the fuel
cost half a million to a million dollars. They really wanted to avoid
those kinds of costs. When a community doesn't get all the fuel that
they need, they have to fly it in. Then, when that happens, a lot of
the communities have to pay for it out of their own pocket through
other programs or whatnot within the community. That puts a fi‐
nancial strain on the planning of where that money should have ac‐
tually been used.

When that happens, as well, it creates even more strain on the
first nation because the communities only have so much money that
they're provided with to run these programs and services and so on.
When there are added costs due to not getting enough fuel up to the
community because of the winter road conditions, then it creates
more strain.

I'm just using fuel as an example because of my experience with
that situation. The winter roads play such an important role in
NAN. I know when the winter roads are set up, even on the James
Bay coast, a lot of communities during the winter road season go
down south to do a lot of their shopping. They buy in bulk. I know
a lot of people take trucks and just fill them up with basic staples,
like toilet paper for example.
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There's definitely, I would say, a need. Our communities are
looking for cheaper products that they use day-to-day, which people
living in an urban area get to enjoy every day. It's something that
people in urban areas don't really need to think about.

I hope that answers your question.
● (1115)

Mr. Eric Melillo: Absolutely, thank you.

Chair, I hope I have time for one more.
The Chair: You have about a half a minute. I'll give you a

minute and a half. How's that?
Mr. Eric Melillo: That's more than generous. Thank you. I will

ask quickly.

You also mentioned the fact that there are obviously a lot of un‐
healthy foods that are being brought to these communities. There's
not really a focus from the government on supporting traditional
harvesting. I'm just wondering if you could go into a bit more detail
on some of the programs or some of the ways that we might be able
to help assist with culturally appropriate and traditional foods.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: A harvesters support
grant has been made available. I think we need to create more pro‐
grams and services that encourage our people to be more out on the
land. The way it is right now, a lot of people can't afford to go out
on the land. It's starting to become a luxury even though a lot of our
people are craving it and asking for it.

I'll tell you a story about a program the community started in
Moose Cree First Nation in Moose Factory called Project George,
where a couple of community members got together. One of them
was the former deputy chief, whom I've known for quite some time.
He takes kids out on the land, mainly youth at risk, and he teaches
them a lot about our culture, our ways, our traditions. He told me
one time that he hadn't heard from this kid. He went to his house
and told him to pack his things, that they were going out to the bush
for a couple of days. The kid was hesitant at first. He said he didn't
want to go, but that guy was really persistent. He said to come on,
we'll just go and have a good time. The kid gave in and went with a
group of other kids, and that kid who was hesitant told the former
deputy chief of Moose Cree that if he hadn't come and taken him
out to the land that day, he would have committed suicide that
night.

That's an example that shows how our people are craving to go
back out on the land. One way or another, a lot of families just can't
afford it. There is a lot that is being lost and is not passed down the
way it used to be.
● (1120)

The Chair: Chief, I'm sorry to interrupt.
Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: That's all right.
The Chair: We're way over time on that question, but that's fine.

The story was very important for us to hear.

Just so you know, the reason we have a time frame around our
questioning is that there's a cycle of questions so that everybody
gets a chance to ask you their question. I let you go on, but that was
a really great story to hear. We had a police officer in Hamilton

who took youth at risk into the woods for two or three days of
camping with a similar effect.

Ms. Jones, it's your turn now. You have six minutes. Please go
ahead.

Ms. Yvonne Jones (Labrador, Lib.): Thank you very much, Mr.
Chair.

Thank you, Deputy Grand Chief, for joining us today. I really ap‐
preciate your taking the time to inform our committee about the
challenges around food security in your area. To give you a bit of
context, I represent the northern riding of Labrador. I grew up in an
isolated, remote community so I understand very well the chal‐
lenges you're dealing with.

I have a couple of questions. First of all, last year we introduced
the harvester support grant through the Government of Canada and
obviously being an indigenous person in remote Canada I've seen
first-hand how the benefits of that program have helped so many
families. I'm wondering if you guys were able to launch that pro‐
gram this year and what your thoughts are around it. Is it contribut‐
ing to reducing some forms of food insecurity in your community?

My second question would be this: The Government of Canada
has a number of programs and grants that are responding to food
security across northern regions. I'd like to hear from you what you
think we should be doing more of or doing differently that could re‐
ally help with food security in your community. I know that
through COVID money, your first nations would have received
funding. I know that some of that funding in my area went to food
security and heat security programs. What feedback did you get on
that from the people you represent?

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: I do believe people have
been accessing the harvesters support grant, which is good. We def‐
initely need to have more people able to access other kinds of fund‐
ing as well. I know that when I travelled to my communities and
met with the workers who were working at the band office, a lot of
the time they talked about trying to raise money to take more youth
out onto the land. There definitely still is a need there.

I'll just let people know that about a year ago, we had submitted
a proposal to Environment Canada. We wanted to basically pay
people from our communities to go out on the land to track things
like climate change and the differences they see out on the land. I
thought I would just mention that.
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The second part of your question was about what we should do.
As I said, we've been working with nutrition north on trying to
come up with some real solutions and some things we can do. One
of the things we're finding out is that a lot of the companies get the
subsidy for nutrition north before the products are sent to the com‐
munities. I guess what's happening there is that the food may not
make it to the community as quickly as possible, and it may go bad
while it's sitting somewhere in storage, let's say. That is maybe
something we should look at and maybe change. Make the subsidy
available in the community rather than to the company before it has
even shipped anything.

Another thing is to make sure that these companies that receive
the subsidy are more accountable. When you look at the pricing in
the north—for instance, when you go to the Northern store—it
shows how much you spend and how much of the subsidy is ap‐
plied. You can barely even notice it. About two years ago when I
was in Fort Albany, I went to the store to buy just two six-packs of
English muffins. It cost me nearly $12. That was with the subsidy
included. That just gives you an example of how expensive it is in
the community.

I hope that answered your question.
● (1125)

Ms. Yvonne Jones: Thank you very much for the response.

Mr. Chair, do I have enough time to ask another question?
The Chair: You can get the question in but not the answer. You

have about 30 seconds.
Ms. Yvonne Jones: Okay.

Deputy Grand Chief, I appreciate your feedback. It's not uncom‐
mon to what I've heard from others in terms of whether the subsi‐
dies are being transferred and how it can be monitored a little dif‐
ferently. I certainly appreciate the feedback from your area as well.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
The Chair: Thank you very much for your consideration.

[Translation]

Ms. Bérubé, you have the floor for six minutes.
Ms. Sylvie Bérubé (Abitibi—Baie-James—Nunavik—Eeyou,

BQ): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Chief Smallboy, thank you for appearing before this committee
and telling us about what you're going through.

I represent the riding of Abitibi—Baie-James—Nunavik—Eey‐
ou. So I am also on Cree and Anishinabe territory.

I heard everything you said about your communities and what
you are experiencing with respect to food safety, high unemploy‐
ment and pandemic solutions.

You also talked about the systemic change that is needed. Can
you tell me more about what you need in terms of that change?
[English]

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: One thing I wanted to
mention today is that I would like to do a study in our territory to
look at maybe two or three different models that could be imple‐

mented, realistic models that we can use, whereby we can get com‐
munities taking more ownership of food security in the territory.
We would need some financing, obviously, to do these kinds of
studies, but really, right now what we've been doing is trying to ad‐
dress the issues as they come up.

It has been really difficult on families during this pandemic as
well. We at NAN have been doing all we can and are trying to work
with the companies in the territory to make sure they have enough
supplies for the communities. It's difficult. Right now, we would
have to consult with our people to look at what are realistic solu‐
tions that we can do now and into the future to make life better for
our people.

[Translation]

Ms. Sylvie Bérubé: How are your communities involved in the
initiative to address food insecurity in your region?

[English]

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: A lot of our communi‐
ties are basically looking for funding. They may get funding here
and there from different pots, from different sources and whatnot,
to do these little projects like, say, gardening. A couple of years
ago, I was in a community where they had a community garden. A
lot of the community members were involved. It was really good to
see, but like I said, a lot of these approaches to funding are project
based.

You get so much funding to do this small project for maybe a
year or two or three, but nothing that is really for the long term. We
received funding from FedNor recently to do a project for about a
year to help us with other areas on food. That right there is for only
about a year or two. We need more longer-term funding so that we
can even have staff members, people to look at and work on these
issues in the community, because a lot of times you don't have a
staff member dedicated to work on food issues.

I know that for a long time at NAN our director of food was basi‐
cally working on it part time. She had other responsibilities. That's
the reality in a lot of our communities. Our resources are very
small. You may have one person in a community who works on
three or four different issues. It becomes very much a strain on that
person. In an ideal world, we would like to have teams working on
all kinds of different issues: environment, food, youth and recre‐
ation, and things like that. Unfortunately, there's not enough fund‐
ing, and there are not enough resources to hire these people.

● (1130)

[Translation]

Ms. Sylvie Bérubé: Do I have any time left, Mr. Chair?

[English]

The Chair: You have 30 seconds.
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[Translation]
Ms. Sylvie Bérubé: Thank you. I will ask more questions soon.

[English]
The Chair: Thank you very much. We go now for six minutes to

Ms. Blaney.

Rachel, you have six minutes. Go ahead.
Ms. Rachel Blaney (North Island—Powell River, NDP):

Thank you, Chair.

I want to thank you, Deputy Grand Chief, for taking the time to
be with us today and for sharing this really important testimony.

For my first question, you talked about the reality that many of
your people are having moderate to extreme food insecurity and
that there's an incredible need to revisit the food system. The way it
is currently is simply not working is what I think you said, and sub‐
sidies are not the only solution. There really needs to be a system
change.

You also talked about the nutrition north program investing in
subsidizing food companies rather than the local community. Could
you speak to that? I'm just wondering if there's any interest in look‐
ing at ways in which there can be an increase of local food produc‐
tion or in bringing those businesses to the community, so that it
benefits and also improves food security. I'm curious about that.
Thank you.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: I was speaking with one
of my chiefs before the holiday about a lot of the issues around
food. One of the things that he proposed we could do is use his
community as a pilot project for the nutrition north subsidy, be‐
cause what he told me—this is for Fort Severn, by the way, the
most northern community we have in NAN territory—is that a lot
of his people are ordering products now online and they're getting
them delivered directly, so they're not even shopping at the local
store. It's cheaper for them to order it online and get it delivered
than it is for them to actually shop in the community. That was one
idea you can look at to make the subsidy different. He said he
would even be willing to share that information with anybody who
would want to look at making that change for their community, and
even with government agencies as well.

There are a lot of people and community members up there who
want to start doing their own gardening. Like I mentioned before, a
lot of the funding that we get is project to project, so when I was
talking about that lady at NAN who was doing food issues part
time, she had a program going where she would gather up a lot of
seeds and instructions on how to plant those seeds and how to
maintain them, and send those to the community. It was just to try
to give people the supplies and maybe some of the knowledge and
some training on how to maintain that.

Like I said, the need is there. It's just that there's no real sustain‐
able funding to last long term. Say a community gets really in‐
volved with gardening. When the project ends and they don't find
any funding to maintain it, they lose that interest. Say then, there
are kids involved in it. They may move on and go to post-sec‐
ondary and it may take two steps back again in trying to get more
people involved. You're restarting the cycle over and over again. It's

frustrating. I think it happens a lot in terms of trying to get projects
going in the communities.

● (1135)

Ms. Rachel Blaney: Thank you for that. That was incredibly
helpful. The other thing that you talked about earlier was the issues
around food insecurity and the results that has on mental health. I
know that you talked very clearly about the pandemic and those
gaps already being there, but this has certainly made them even big‐
ger and very easy to see. I'm just wondering if there are any sup‐
ports for folks to address the mental health concerns that you're see‐
ing happen due specifically to food insecurity.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: We at NAN saw that
there were a lot of issues regarding mental health during the pan‐
demic, so we started a hotline. It's called NAN Hope. We promote
it very regularly and we offer it in all the languages in the territo‐
ries, so Cree, Oji-Cree and Ojibwa. We started that support and we
go on the radio twice a week with the radio station that we have
available in our communities, which is Wawatay. We mention every
time we go on the radio that we have this Hope line in place so that
people can reach out—even me too. I've been on the radio a couple
of times talking about this and I encourage a lot of our people to
really get the help that they may need.

Ms. Rachel Blaney: Thank you so much. I appreciate that.

The Chair: Thanks. We're at time now.

We go to a five-minute round and Gary Vidal will be up first.

Gary, just so you know, I have the Beauval coffee cup on this
blizzardy morning in Hamilton, thinking about your cold weather
forecast.

Go ahead for five minutes, Gary.

Mr. Gary Vidal (Desnethé—Missinippi—Churchill River,
CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Just so you know, we had a road trip planned to that beautiful
community tomorrow, which now is delayed because of some of
the wonderful weather we're having.

Deputy Grand Chief, I want to thank you for taking the time to
be with us today. Your comments and your suggestions have been
more than helpful. They've been very positive, and I appreciate
your solutions-based approach.

I want to pursue that idea a little more. You talked in your open‐
ing comments about working on solutions for the nutrition north
program and trying to get political support for some of those solu‐
tions. I know that in answering the other questions you've already
provided some of those, but I want to expand further on what some
of those solutions look like so that we can give you that political
support.

I want you to do it in the context of maybe thinking a little out‐
side the box and maybe outside the existing government programs
and some of those things. Are there some creative ideas you have
that could be included in the discussion?



6 INAN-13 January 26, 2021

The reason I go there is that the area you're talking about—that
area of northern Ontario—is so incredibly similar to the riding I
come from in northern Saskatchewan. I had the privilege of being
in Mr. Melillo's riding in that area. It's very similar. One of the
things we have going on in my riding is a discussion around taking
a soon-to-be-expired mine and turning it into an underground
greenhouse, whereby there's going to be an opportunity to create
some food supply and some food security right in northern
Saskatchewan.

With that being a bit of a preface, I'm looking at whether you
have some ideas that are very much solution-based ideas and that
may be a bit outside the box as well. I want to get your input on
that. You've offered some really good stuff already, and I guess I
just want you to expand on that.
● (1140)

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: All right.

Some of the discussions we've been having with our chiefs in
NAN territory are about looking at maybe creating co-ops and cen‐
tralized distribution centres. For the northwest area of NAN, say,
the main hub would be Sioux Lookout, and for the James Bay area,
it would be Timmins.

There has been some talk about getting interested in a communi‐
ty co-op and maybe having it kind of owned, I guess, by the mem‐
bers. One of the ideas I heard from one of my chiefs is about some‐
how creating a system whereby the profits don't really go to an out‐
side organization, but rather to putting more in savings so that the
customers and the community members are the ones who get to see
actual savings on how much the products are in their community.
That's one suggestion. It's one discussion that I've had with a couple
of my chiefs.

Again, as you know, it would take some research if we have to
look at which kinds of organizations and distribution centres to
work with. I think that would be needing some funding for us, the
first nations, to get this thing off the ground.

Mr. Gary Vidal: Thank you for that.

In your earlier comments, you talked as well about some of the
supports that would be needed to improve or expand on the tradi‐
tional, cultural land-based types of things. You threw out the idea of
rototillers and some infrastructure for buildings. Does that include
greenhouses? Could you talk a bit more about the kinds of invest‐
ments that might be necessary to expand on those more traditional
or cultural practices?

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Sure.

I would say that infrastructure is a big one, which we would wel‐
come in a lot of our communities, I'd say, because right now a lot of
our communities are at capacity with a lot of their buildings. In
some communities, you would even have to look at making up‐
grades to the water system, the sewage system, because that may be
at full capacity as well.

There's a lot of infrastructure that would be needed, including in
looking at trying to get greenhouses going in the communities.
Then, if we were to do that, if we were to build greenhouses, we'd
have to come up with a way to have somebody look after them as

well. I don't know if it's through the band office, say, or maybe
through education somehow. Maybe we can make it a part of.... I'm
not sure how that would look, but we would definitely need dedi‐
cated people who were focusing on just this issue in the communi‐
ties.

The Chair: Thanks, Chief. That brings us to time there.

Thanks, Gary.

Now Marcus Powlowski, you're up for five minutes. Go ahead.

Mr. Marcus Powlowski (Thunder Bay—Rainy River, Lib.):
Thank you.

Hello, Jason. It's nice to see you. I want to get into some
specifics, and it might seem like an odd question, but I think a lot of
people from down south don't really know much about what hap‐
pens in your communities.

I remember—and this was more in Yvonne's territory—one
Christmas in Nain, being invited to someone's house and having
boiled turkey. I'm not sure if it was boiled potatoes or it was ban‐
nock in homebrew. I don't think this guy had much money. Obvi‐
ously in any community there are going to be variations as to what
people can afford.

Jason, could you just give us an idea, what, in your communities
for someone who has more money and for someone who doesn't
have much money, would be the average thing someone would eat
for breakfast, lunch and dinner, and how much that would all cost if
you were to buy it at the Northern store?

● (1145)

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: I would say it varies by
the location. The more north you go, the more expensive it is. I will
start off with a story. I happened to be in one of my communities on
the first of the month, which was social assistance day. I was stay‐
ing there for a couple of nights and I had just finished work. I went
to the store to buy myself some snacks for the evening and I just
happened to look in people's baskets. I noticed that a lot of the peo‐
ple were buying a lot of foods that come in boxes, like chicken fin‐
gers and other kinds of frozen food that you throw in the oven. It
didn't look healthy at all but that was mostly what everybody was
buying. That's because it's really all people can afford. It's cheaper
to buy those kinds of foods than it is to prepare a healthy meal. Say
if you wanted to cook bacon, eggs and toast with some fruit, I don't
know how much that would cost exactly, but it wouldn't be cheap.
It's not like it is down south where you can buy fruit that's already
cut up for about three or four dollars and maybe just throw that on
as a side. The eggs may be three or four dollars down south too, so
you have to triple that price. Just for, say, a dozen eggs, you could
pay anywhere from $10 to $12.

I also mentioned earlier that fresh fruit is not really available.
One time when I was in Moose Factory visiting, I went to the gro‐
cery store and I bought a loaf of bread. When I got to where I was
staying, it was mouldy, so I couldn't even use that. That's just an ex‐
ample of what it's really like up in the north.
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Mr. Marcus Powlowski: Having lived for a couple of years in
such communities, I have spent a lot of money at the Northern store
and have had to pay whatever they were charging, four or five dol‐
lars, for a head of lettuce and those kinds of prices. Obviously in a
lot of these communities, Northern store basically has a monopoly.
There's no real competition. Do you think their prices are fair? I
mean when you have a monopoly you can charge whatever you
want and people basically have to pay because they don't have
much of an alternative. What do you think of the prices that North‐
ern stores are asking for their products?

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: I'm going to give you an
example to answer that question. In the community of Moosonee,
which is on the James Bay coast, which is right next door to Moose
Factory, there is an LCBO there and the prices in that LCBO are
exactly the same as in downtown Toronto. When you go to the gro‐
cery store, as I said, the prices are two or three times more than
what they are in the same area in Toronto. I have to ask, why is it
that way? Why is alcohol the same price yet groceries are two or
three times the price?

That's just something that a lot of people have actually been talk‐
ing about lately. If that is possible, then how come we're not having
the same prices of food at our grocery stores as they are in southern
Ontario?

The Chair: Thanks very much, Deputy Grand Chief.

Madam Bérubé, you have two and a half minutes. Go ahead,
please.
● (1150)

[Translation]
Ms. Sylvie Bérubé: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We are talking about food that is not healthy at all. This is in‐
comprehensible, given what you pay for these foodstuffs. The
prices are completely different in Toronto or elsewhere.

What could the federal government do to ensure that you have
access to traditional foods?
[English]

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: The way it used to be in
the old days was that when our people went out to the land for har‐
vesting, and let's say hunters got a moose, when they got back to
the community they would share that with the elders. That still hap‐
pens today, but as I said earlier, a lot of people can't afford that.
Why don't we look at creating something around that, where we
can get people to go out on the land? A big thing about our culture
is sharing. That's one of the key things even in our understanding of
the treaties. When our people go out onto the land and they come
back with their gatherings, a lot of people share that with a lot of
community members. It could be elders or it could be somebody
who is not physically able to be out on the land.

There is still a sense of community in our territory. We just need
more supports and we need to find creative ways to keep people out
on the land while still making a living.

I hope that answers the question.
The Chair: Thank you. It does.

Madam Bérubé, we are right at 10 seconds. Thank you.

Next we have Rachel Blaney for two and a half minutes.
Ms. Rachel Blaney: Thank you, Chair.

Thank you so much for this. Deputy Grand Chief, you spoke ear‐
lier about the need to build capacity within the communities. You
talked about the reality that you keep having to start again and
again, and about not being able to keep that momentum up because
of funding constraints. I'm just wondering if we could get some
clarity about what the gap is. Obviously, the gap is consistent fund‐
ing, but does NAN need resources to have someone focus solely on
building capacity to address food security? How would that best be
managed through your region?

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Absolutely, we could
definitely use more human resources at NAN to help address these
issues. Right now we have a couple of projects going. We have
somebody who may be looking after a certain project in NAN for
all of NAN. They may have to look at other issues that may arise as
well. It puts a lot of pressure on our staff. You have these obliga‐
tions that you have to meet and that you get your salaries from, and
then you have to also work on trying to address long-term issues in
the community. It's tough. If we had the people that they have at
various ministries—I don't even know how many staff they have—
that would be ideal. That many people could focus on a lot of issues
like food insecurity and look at realistic solutions.

There's one thing I want to share. I heard from a councillor one
time, from the community of Attawapiskat, and she told me that
when a community goes through a crisis, and then another crisis,
and then another, and then another, it feels like you're trying to
come up for air. She said it is really hard. That got me thinking:
How are you going to plan for the future when you are living day to
day? We definitely need more people to look at long-term solutions,
the way that—

● (1155)

The Chair: Thank you. That's a very interesting way of express‐
ing it.

Ms. Rachel Blaney: Thank you.
The Chair: We have five minutes now with Cathy McLeod.

Cathy, can you go ahead?
Mrs. Cathy McLeod (Kamloops—Thompson—Cariboo,

CPC): Thank you.

Thank you for the very interesting testimony today. Often we
have three panels of witnesses but I think we're getting a much
more in-depth opportunity to have a conversation with you today,
so I really appreciate it.

Certainly, there are a few things that you said that, of course, are
stunning: The price of the English muffins just took me aback a lit‐
tle bit, and the fact that the Liquor Control Board prices are the
same.... You said something about the Yukon. Have you done any
sort of thinking in terms of a population base? Why do you think
the Yukon was more similar in its prices? That would be my first
question.
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I've been around long enough that I saw the food stamp program
that I think was deemed to not work, and we now have nutrition
north with many gaps and flaws. I'd like to understand where your
conversations have been going with the government in terms of
what needs to be done to.... I don't think we'll ever get to perfection,
but to do better anyway.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Right now we're really
looking to see if there's any way we could try to make programs
more effective, so we're doing a lot of exploring right now. I think
we need to have more people on the first nations' side to help look
more into these issues as well.

We've been having conversations with nutrition north for quite
some time. I've had a couple of face-to-face meetings as well, just
to let them know these are some of the problems that we're facing
in NAN territory. I'm liking where those conversations are going.
I'm not sure what it takes for the government side to give approval.
That's where I try to ask people, “Okay, so if we're working to‐
wards this common solution, what can I do to help move things
along?”

That's why I said earlier that we'll be looking for political sup‐
port, and some finances. Once we start looking at trying to make
changes to these programs that are having a minimal impact, then
we are going to need everybody to start saying, “Okay, here are
some solutions we came up with. Let's do it. Let's put it into prac‐
tice.”

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: When you talk about the conversations,
are these formal, regularly scheduled meetings? You talked about
needing more indigenous people as part of the conversation.

Can you talk a bit further on that piece?
Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Yes, we have a staff

member of NAN who's been engaging with nutrition north and
we're trying to get more people in NAN territory to talk about it
more, but like I said, we need more resources. We have just one
staff person, and that's all we have on the NAN side. We're really
trying to capture, as best as we can, what the issues are and to look
at solutions so that we can pass that on to nutrition north as well. If
we could, I'd like to start having more open forums like this, even
with our leadership, so that we could start talking about what it is
that they would like to see.

I mentioned a little bit about what the communities have been
saying so far, but I think we need to start really engaging with the
communities more. As I said, we just need more resources for that
as well.

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: Nutrition north has been probably—
what?—eight years now in operation, maybe a little bit more. I
might be dating myself.

Would you say there has just been some minor tinkering in spite
of concerns? How would you describe any changes that have been
made since concerns were identified?
● (1200)

The Chair: Answer just briefly, please, Deputy Grand Chief.
Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Yes, I do see that there

are some changes coming or that have happened in the past. They

may increase the subsidy for, say, flour a little more, but then, get‐
ting back to the accountability, what's to stop a company from rais‐
ing the price even more so to offset the subsidy so that they don't
lose any profits and whatnot?

The Chair: Thanks so much for that.

We have one more questioner for five minutes. Jaime Battiste is
next, and then we will suspend for the next part of our meeting.

Mr. Battiste, please go ahead.

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: Thank you.

Mr. Jaime Battiste (Sydney—Victoria, Lib.): Thank you,
Chief Smallboy.

In my conversations with some of the people and the friends I've
have had over the years at NAN, one of the things they've talked
about is the importance of a harvesters support grant and traditional
food and traditional hunting and fishing.

I know that the hunting and fishing aren't just about food. This is
about culture. It's about the transition of knowledge.

Can you tell me what are the typical foods they are hunting and
fishing up there? Also, are they within the means of conservation?
If we created more funds for more hunting and fishing, do you
think the stocks and conservation in that area could handle it ?

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: Yes, for sure. In our ter‐
ritory, we have moose and caribou. Honestly, I've had both, and I
prefer caribou. I find it's delicious. Also, there's a lot of fishing that
goes on.

When I was working as a staff person for NAN, we had a men's
healing program. We worked the programs so that we did a lot of
the work out on the land. We went ice fishing in one community
with some participants, and we had a facilitator there who talked
about the mental health part of it. We found that to be very effec‐
tive. When we were getting our evaluations back, they were going
up.

Every time we had an event in the community, we would go out
on the land. We would go camping and sit by fires. We would go
out on the lake or that kind of thing. At the same time, we were ad‐
dressing the mental health issues and looking at maybe some of the
traumas that some of the people had experienced.

We created a safe environment for our people. We had this pro‐
gram and we found it to be very effective. One time when we went
ice fishing we caught some fish, and when we got back to the com‐
munity, the participants said, “We have to give this to the elders.”
So that's what we did. That's why I said that. This practice is still
being done today. I saw it back when I was a staff person at NAN,
which I thought was very lovely.

Mr. Jaime Battiste: I think that's one of the indigenous values
that we all have coast to coast. If we have more, we give to the el‐
ders first.
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I'm interested in your solution around the co-ops. I'm hearing that
in the Northern store there may not be as much accountability and
transparency to the communities in terms of the prices. Can you tell
me how a community-owned co-op might help resolve that?

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: I think I can expand a
bit more on that example I was giving earlier. If the community had
a co-op, say, and if they modelled it in a way such that the profits
went back to savings, it would be the customers who were saving
money rather than the store receiving profits. I think that kind of
system would work. Really, if the prices were to come down, that
would create competition in the community, and that would cause
other companies in the community to also lower their prices in or‐
der to be competitive. Otherwise, they're going to go out of busi‐
ness.

I think competition in the communities is good. Like I said, we
just need to figure out ways—it always comes back to funding—we
can get the communities more involved and have some kind of
funding available to look at the ways we could start up these co-ops
in our community.
● (1205)

Mr. Jaime Battiste: Has there been any outreach to some of the
bigger chains that might be able to help facilitate that, the Loblaws
of the world, the co-ops? I'm just trying to figure out whether any
work has been done by NAN to further that, work that our govern‐
ment could take a look at.

Deputy Grand Chief Jason Smallboy: That's something we
would like to do. As I said, we're in the first phase right now and
trying to get some resources so we can actually put people to work

doing outreach to these different companies that may want to do
business in the NAN territory.

When I've gone to meetings in southern Ontario, I had some of
my chiefs tell me, yes, we are looking for other partners when it
comes to food. What I'll do, if somebody comes up to me and
they're looking for a partner, is I'll just pass that information on to
the community. I find a lot of the time what we need to do is to let
these companies know what it's like actually doing business in the
north because we—

The Chair: Chief, we'll have to leave it at that. We're past our
time.

I want to say that, before the pandemic, at this meeting typically
we would all rise from our seats and you would be sitting at the end
of the table, and we'd be coming up personally to congratulate you
and thank you. I think I can do that on behalf of our committee.

This is a very useful, valuable opportunity that we've had. As
Ms. McLeod said, because you were the only person available to‐
day we were able to get more detail, but I have a feeling there is
much more detail to come yet so I don't think our conversations are
over. Once again, thank you so much.

We will now suspend for just a few minutes. I'll remind members
and staff that they must leave the Zoom meeting and join the in
camera webinar before we continue. That will require another set of
numbers to punch in, so thank you for that.

This meeting is temporarily suspended.

[Proceedings continue in camera]
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